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flourishes without our investment of 

time and attention? If we are not willing 

to be present with others and really 

listen to them, do we really have a 

relationship with them?  

 Verse six says ñas you sow, so you 

reap.ò Do you sow your time, attention, 

and yes, money, sparingly or 

bountifully? That is, are you stingy or 

generous with these things when it 

comes to others? A little bit of time 

spent with someone else goes a long 

way towards brightening their day. 

 The next line builds on the first and 

says ñsow because you want to, not 

because you have to.ò There is less 

blessing for doing what we have to, 

what we like to do, and what we want 

to do than for doing what we donôt have 

to do, for doing what we donôt like to 

do, and for doing what we donôt want to 

do. The latter examples evidence the 

presence of humility and a denial of 

ego that is simply not present with the 

former. Do you find it difficult to get up 

and come to church on Sunday 

morning? That makes the sacrifice of 

your time and attention that morning all 

the more acceptable to God if you are 

able to rouse yourself and come. 

 Verse eight says ñGod will provide 

you with enough for every good work.ò  

Notice it says enough, not more than 

enough. He gives us just enough so 

that we depend on Him in faith and 

avoid becoming overconfident in 

ourselves. Woe the folly of man when 

he becomes overconfident in himself. 

 ñGod gives to the foreigner and to 

the poor.ò So God gives to those who 

do not know Him or who know Him very 

dimly, and we canôt be bothered to give 

to the church or other charities. But you 

will say, ñFather, we give to the church!ò  

Yes, but do you give as Christ gives to 

us? More importantly, do you as 

husband and wife give time and 

attention to each other and your 

children as Christ gave His to us? That 

is the standard we are striving for. 

 If our sowing is done with a faithful 

heart, God will bless both the sowing 

and the fruitful results as verse ten 

reminds us, ñGod will multiply the fruits 

of your righteous efforts.ò This is not to 

say that we will receive or even realize 

those fruits, that is up to God. Our job is 

to sow and leave the results up to 

Christ. 

 Lastly, verse eleven says ñWe thank 

God who gives us any blessings we 

have.ò It is all Godôs anyway, not ours; 

we are caretakers, not owners, of the 

life we have and all its resources be 

they good looks, a strong mind, or a 

beautiful voice. We are not to hoard our 

blessings for ourselves or use them 

only to our advantage, but to offer them 

up for the blessing of God, neighbor, 

and indeed all of creation. 

 If you are not sowing to God and 

neighbor the gifts of money, time, and 

attention that God has given you, then 

who or what are you sowing them to?  

Youôre sowing them to something or 

someone. If youôre sowing them to the 

glory of Christ and for the blessings of 

others, then you will hear ñWell done 

my good and faithful servant, enter into 

the joy of your Lord.ò However, if you 

sow them only for yourself absent any 

concern for others, then upon hearing 

of your passing, people will say with 

indifference ñSow what.ò× 

.  .  . we are 

caretakers, not 

owners, of the life 

we have and all its 

resources .  .  .  

H ow do you want people to think of you? What do you want them to 

think after you are gone? Do you want 

them to think of you and remember you 

as a positive source of good for others 

or as someone who was concerned 

mostly for themselves? Of course we 

say the former, but do we really live the 

latter? 

 Letôs look at 2 Corinthians 9:6-11 for 

some things to consider. Iôll paraphrase 

each of the six verses and offer a few 

comments. This passage could be 

entitled ñCheerful Giving,ò but I want 

you to think about giving in the 

broadest terms possible, not limited to 

just money. If we think of giving as 

sowing, we naturally think of sowing 

seeds.   

 Besides money, however, what are 

some things we can sow? What about 

our time and attention? If relationships 

(with God and our neighbor) give life 

meaning, then what relationship 

SOW WHAT? 
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In our prayers  
Mary Alexis    Anita Asimos    Pat Baker    Sylvia Belk    Helen Bondurant    Jodie Boyce    Sandy Brewer     

Marie Callahan    Nikki Chomakos    Kathy Clewell   Dee Cockinos    Barbara Cook    Cleo Demopoulos     

Shannon Elliott    Ted Gillis  Catherine Kalivas    Nick Kefalas    Helen Keramidas    Dan Kiser    Dean Kondilis    

Peter Mannering    Catherine Manthos    Casey Martinez    Iris Medvid    Calliope Milios   Christina Nixon    

Kay Owens    Barry Dale Price Jr.    Irene Rodriguez    Mary Roupas    Teziah Stalling   James Tekin     

Mary Thayer    Ernest Tsitouris    Johnny Tsitouris    Steve Tsitouris     Joey Woodruff     Marion Zablotsky  
 

And the persecuted Christians in the Middle East and the non-Christian World 
   

AND FOR THOSE IN  SERVICE TO OUR COUNTRY 
Helene Carras     Buddy Craft    Jordan James Dunn    Krassimire Ivanov    Michael Mentavlos   Zack Millsaps        

Matthew Millsaps    Amanda Moril    Elias Nickolopoulos    Anton Savin    Danielle Zervakos  
 

 

Congratulations  
 

To Frankie and Olga Hamby on the baptism of Chryssoula, Constantinos, and Panagiotisôs sister, Amalia 

To the Noble family on the birth and 40 day blessing of their son, George and mom, Maria 

To Kim Olson on her Chrismation 

To Christiann and Heather van Deur on the baptism of Miekaôs brother, Christiann 

To the Williams family on the birth and 40 day blessing of Ameliaôs brother, Harrison Franklin and mom, Jennifer 

To the Coker family on the birth and 40 day blessing of their son, Philip OôNeil Coker and mom, Katerina 
 

 

Sympathy  
 

To the Scoulas family on the passing of Fr. Louis Scoulas in West Virginia 9-12-15 

To the Mentavolos family on the passing of Marianôs mother, Georgia Garay 

To Bill & Anna Hulme on the passing of Billôs father, William Hulme, in Massachusetts 

 To Prebytera Patricia and Fr. Angelo Artemis on the passing of Presbyteraôs mother, in Cincinnati 

To the Dedes and van deur families on the passing of Christineôs father, Sotirios ñSamò Dedes 

To the Strate family on the passing of Chrys Strate 

To Mary Alexis on the passing of her sister, Sylvia Zolis 

To the Belk and Kokenes families on the passing of Sylviaôs brother, John Tsitouris 

 

In Appreciation  
 

The Shrine Beautification Committee would like to thank Tom, Mike and Caleb Clewell for installing the 
new lighting system to the St. Nektarios shrine, to Charlotte Nickolopoulos for making the altar skirt and to 

Ron Drobonick for his ongoing assistance with this project. 
 

ñPlease accept this donation to your church for kindly including my name and that of my friend on your 
prayer lists. Thank you so much for remembering us as we continue to heal, and thanking our god for the 

many blessings He has bestowed on us.ò 
                                                                                                                                             Kathryn Owens 
ñDear St. Nektarios Family and Staff, 
The family of Irvin Potter acknowledges with grateful appreciation your kind expression of sympathy, your 
prayers and the beautiful flowers and chocolates. Thank you so much.ò   
                                                                                                 Love in Christ, Deacon Stephen and Sherry 

 
Helen Bondurant wants to thank her St. Nektarios family for all the calls, cards, gifts, and most importantly, 

for all the prayers offered during her ongoing recovery.   
 

Thanks to Diane Gilbert and Copycat for printing the Church Bulletin and Newsletter. 
 

Please contact the church office with information we may share with the 
community or to add someone to the prayer list. Also please contact the office 

when someone is in need of a clergy visit. 

 

F o c u s  o n  o u r  c o m m u n i t y  
CŜƭŜōǊŀǘƛƻƴǎΣ aƛƭŜǎǘƻƴŜǎΣ /ƻƳŦƻǊǘ ϧ {ǳǇǇƻǊǘ 

The St. Michael Eritrean 

Church and its members 

would like to thank  

the members of  

St. Nektarios Church for 

their extraordinary help 

with its church service for 

almost five years.  ñWhile 

our church still has a lot 

to accomplish, with the 

help of the  

St. Nektarios members, 

we are starting to reach 

our goals and starting to 

stand on both feet. 

With heartfelt thank you 

and May God Bless you.ò 

~ A special thank you to our 

faithful mailers (some are 

pictured above) ~  

You are a blessing! 
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FESTIVAL OF FAITH CONTINUES TO GROW 
 

O nce again, the Festival of Faith proved to all that an event dedicated to the of study of our 
faith can be not only rewarding, but fun for all. Utilizing the theme of Our Favorite Books, 

each presenter discussed various topics that were greatly influenced by their favorite books. Our 2nd 
year FOF grew not only in numbers (91 attending) but continued with the quality speakers as we 
have done in the past. Our Keynote Speaker, Professor Aristotle Papanikolaou, professor of 
Religious Education at Fordham University returned once again to the delight of everyone with 
another educational and interesting presentation on the background and value of confession, 
drawing examples from Dostoevskyôs Crime and Punishment. Our second Core speaker, Fr. Angelo 
Artemas, Protopresbyter from Holy Trinity, focused on interesting aspects of the popular movie, The 

Hunger Games. Fr. Steve Dalber, Fr. John Wallace, Peter Reinhart, Fr. Seraphim Dedes, Dina 
Oara and Gerry Clonaris completed the presenting staff, with 50 minute rotating sessions offering 
everyone an opportunity to pick and choose their favorite topics. Topping off the day with another 
delicious Pastichio lunch by our chef John Peroulas made ña day to be remembered by allò. Plans 
are now being made for our next Festival of Faith slated for Fall of 2016 . For  those of you who 
did not get the opportunity to join in on this super charged event, mark your calendars as soon as 
we post the FOF date. We can't promise the date for next year at this time, but we can promise 
that it will continue to strive for excellence and will be another educational program enjoyed by all. 

Gerry Clonaris  

Festival of faith ~ 10 -24 -15 

Front row: Fr. Steve Dalber, Dina Marinakos-Oara, Fr. John Wallace,  

Peter Reinhart, Dr. Aristotle Papanikolaou 

Back Row: Fr. Seraphim Dedes, Gerry Glonaris, Fr. Angelo Artemas 
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2015 Visit to  
Child of God Kenya 

by Tim Klund 

 

I n mid-October, I travelled to 
Nairobi, Kenya to visit the Child of 

God Academy (COG) that St. 
Nektarios has supported at various 
levels over the past several years. It is 
situated in a suburban slum outside of 
Nairobi called Kawangware. It is just 
one of many poor areas located in and 
around Nairobi where the poor and 
disadvantaged masses reside trying to 
survive under very difficult 
circumstances.  

 Of late, St Nektarios has been 
short of its regular financial support, 
forcing the release of three of fifteen 
teaching staff for lack of funding. The 
remaining teachers and staff, 
nonetheless, persevere in their 
dedication and diligence to feed and 
educate some 300 orphans and 
disadvantaged children living near-by. 
There are two other such non-
traditional schools on the same 
ñstreetò (dirt road) as COG, one a 
Muslim supported school (reportedly 
supported financially by an Embassy 
of a middle eastern country), the other 
one similar to COG in construct and 
orientation. All follow the Kenyan 
Education Ministry curriculum of 
studies. 

 As luck would have it, the timing of 
my visit coincided with a follow-up visit 
by a non-government organization 
(NGO) called Digitas, an NGO 
specializing in education 
administration and practices. They had 
been at COG previously (also at a 
time when I was there and met their 
staff), to evaluate the COG program  
instruction and teaching methods. The 
result of that assessment was very 
favorable for what COG was doing. 
The evaluation and relationship 
offered was for a two-year period, 
subject to renewal early next year. The 
Digitas program support that was 
offered included purchase of new 
books and new flush toilets. The flush 
toilets could not be undertaken 
because COG is in rented space and 
their rules do not allow improvements 
like that unless owned by the recipient 
school.  

 The purpose of this 2015 visit by 
Digitas was the delivery of school 

uniforms and new shoes for all the 
COG kids. They had previously 
appeared unannounced to inform 
COG officials that COG was to be 
such a beneficiary. They then began 
the process of taking individual 
measurements of all kids in classes 
Pre-K to Standard 7 (our 7th Grade; 
Standard 8 kids were not included 
because they move on 
after their KCSE testing 
to Secondary School or 
Form 1, our 9th Grade, if 
their scoring is high 
enough to get in).  

 You can see in some 
of the pictures with this 
article, the kids receiving 
and wearing their new 
outfits. They were all 
very happy and excited. 
Before receiving their 
new uniforms and shoes, 
each ñstudentò, by way of 
parent, guardian, foster parent, 
friend, or well-wisher, had to pay 
a nominal ñfeeò. This is 
mandatory to reinforce the 
notion that they need to 
participate, at even a small level, 
in the cost of educating their 
kids. Some kids could not 
receive their uniforms right then. 
Once word got out that these 
new uniforms 
were being 
distributed, 
several parents 
or guardians 
showed up to 
pay the ñfeeò 
so that the 
uniform could 
be issued. The 
fees collected are used for something 
that benefits the students directly, 
such as new books, school supplies 
etc. 

 I also met with the teachers as a 
group. I applauded their commitment 
and diligence to their duties as 
educators. They are paid below 
standard rates for public school 
teachers because we donôt have 
enough financial support to offer equal 
pay. As a result, they are sacrificing to 
an extent that they might be able to 
make more if hired by the Education 
Ministry. But, Kenyan public schools 
are notoriously crowded and stressful. 
The teachers were more concerned, 

justifiably so, about the timing of the  
St Nektarios monthly support sent via 
wire transfer. We have many times 
waited a week to ten days after the 
first of the month to accumulate all and 
any late donations. Unfortunately, that 
delay on our part does not help their 
individual situations in paying their rent 
(due by the 5th of the month). I told 
them that we will try and remedy that 
situation, but we canôt send what we 
donôt have, and at present we are not 
bringing in sufficient donations to 
cover the outlay for fifteen teaching 
staff. They asked questions, we spoke 
of finding another substantial source of 

WORKING IN HIS VINEYARD: M ISSIONS AND  PHILANTHROPY M INISTRY  

ñ For as the body without the spirit is dead, so faith without works is dead also.ò   James 2:26 
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financial 
support, self-
sufficiency 
through finding 
their own 
income stream 

to help with expenses, of seed money 
to produce such an income stream. 
We also talked about donor good 
intent creating dependency at the 
expense of self-sufficiency; more 
involvement by family units; and the 
mission mindedness of St Nektarios. 
The teachers and staff expressed 
thanks to the St. Nektarios parish for 
its past and continuing support, 
without which the COG would have 
ceased to exist.  

 In discussion with COG Director 
Evans Aseneka about the future of 
COG, we agreed that the best 
situation would be to identify and 
secure a substantial funding source to 
keep the level of effort stable at 300 
kids and fifteen teaching staff at the 
Primary School level and current 
feeding program. If and when that 
happens, the financial support offered 
by St. Nektarios might be redirected to 
supporting deserving kids 
matriculating out of COG into 
Secondary School. At present, most of 
these COG kids end their education 
upon completion of Form 8. Those 
with good enough test scores that 
would qualify for further education are 
unable to do so for lack of financial 
sponsorship at the secondary level. If 
that ideal situation were realized, then 
St. Nektarios parishioners who 
participate could be assigned a 

specific child to support for 
high school. 

 

Sherry Karanja Update 
 

 I also had the opportunity to travel 
to Nakuru, about a three-hour drive 
NW of Nairobi. Nakuru is now home to 
Sherry Karanja. Many will remember 
Sherry visiting St. Nektarios on two 
occasions to speak to the 
congregation about mission work in 
general and her efforts at helping 
orphans in Kenya. She was the one 
who started and grew the Makarios 
Childrenôs Home, to which St. 
Nektarios contributed support until 
such time as it was no longer needed 
because of outside continuous 
sponsorship from the Sophia 
Foundation. Her efforts at keeping the 
Makarios Childrenôs Home running for 
those several years enabled 
introduction to others with means who 
visited. Sherry has adopted two 
orphan children, one a special needs 
boy with downs syndrome, the other, a 
girl, now with Sherryôs daughter in the 
U.S. 

 Sherry is approaching 70 years of 
age and has a piece of land there that 
she has started to build a personal 
residence. She had intended to also 
house a few special needs children 
once completed. Since her 
return to Kenya only a few 
months ago and living in a 
large rented house, she 
has already been asked to 
take in as a foster parent, 
several orphan or abused 
children that have come to 
her from Social Services 
(see picture). That would 
be more than most of us 
could deal with at any age 
(more likely inclined to sit 
back and enjoy senior 
years). But not Sherry 
Karanja!  

She has already formulated plans to 
build a complex on land owned by the 
Orthodox Church in Kenya. The 
Archbishop (HEM Makarios) has 
agreed to use a 13-acre plot of land 
for that purpose, in conjunction with 
Nakuru County government authorities 
who deal with disabled people and 
youth. It is only in the planning phase 
and a Memorandum of Agreement/
Understanding has not yet been 
worked out and signed. But Sherry 
has been assured that government 
funds might readily be available to 
contribute to and/or build such a 
complex for mentally disabled local 
residents. The vision is to have 
dormitories for individual housing, 
additional dorms for temporary use, a 
hotel, shops, athletic field/track, trades 
shop, clinic, staff housing, and 
conference or auditorium building. 
 Most of the complex would be open 
to the public and have income 
producing mechanisms to help support 
the ongoing operation. One quadrant 
where a church foundation has been 
laid, would be under the direction of 
the church and separate from the rest 
of the complex. She has a pro bono 
offer for the drafting of architectural 
renderings for the complex. This has 
the makings of a major contribution to 
the disabled community in Nakuru 
County which, if successful, might be 
a template for use elsewhere. It looks 
like a ten-year project to me. Sherry 
agreed and joked about not being 
around to see it completed if it gets off 
the ground. Remember Father Steveôs 
introduction at Sherryôs first visit to   
St. Nektarios? He said she could be 
best described by this philosophy, 
ñLead, follow, or get out of the way!ò 
That is Sherry to a ñTò.×  
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T he  Scouts of St. Nektariosô Troop 490 hit the beach in October for a weekend of camping, fishing, enjoying the Georgetown SC Wooden 
Boat Show, and, of course, miniature golfing in Myrtle Beach in a mock  

Mayan Temple! Christopher Bacogeorge 
won honors with the rod and reel, catch-
ing no fewer than 9 fish.  A good time 
was had by all. Well done, Scouts! 

Matt Joyner  

Boy scout troop 490  

O n Sunday, November 15th, St. Nektariosô Troop 490 hosted a 
rare Scout ceremony ï presentation of a National Certificate of 

Merit on behalf of the BSA National Court of Honor.  Troop 490ôs 
Junior Assistant Scoutmaster Matthew Joyner, Jr. received the 
award in recognition of his first aid rescue of a classmate at Myers 
Park High School in June.  The Certificate was presented to Matthew 
and Troop 79 Eagle Scout Will Schriefer by Mecklenburg County 
BSA Executive Director Mark Turner and Council Advancement 

Committee Chair Joel Moser. Matthewôs 90 
year old grandfather, William Joyner, took 
part in the ceremony wearing his 1938 Boy 
Scout merit badge sash.  

Well done,  
Matthew Joyner! 
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E ighteen members of the Young at Heart 

travelled to Myrtle Beach, SC for a relaxing 

time before the Thanksgiving and Christmas holidays 

begin. The first night we went to Palace Theater for a 

Christmas musical. On the  2nd day we had a nice 

stroll on the boardwalk, a very nice lunch and then 

visited St. Johnôs church. That night we went to   

Alabama Theater for another beautiful Christmas 

musical. It was very nice and put us in the Christmas 

spirit. The weather was just perfect for our trip and 

only began to rain slightly as we headed back home. 

Thanks for another great trip! 

Ritsa Neary 

Young at  Heart  ~ November 
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